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SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

DATE: April 23, 2007
PRESENT:  Michelle Curran, Chairman; Daniel Poliquin; John Sherman; Jason Hoch, Town Manager
EXCUSED: Lawrence Gil, Vice Chair; Charles L. Blinn, Jr.
CALL TO ORDER:  6:32pm 
MINUTES:

►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to approve the minutes of 4-16-2007.

VOTE: 3-0-0
PUBLIC COMMENT:
No members of the public wishing to speak.
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT:
Correspondence:

J. Hoch states that the Boy Scouts will be coming to the first meeting in May.  The Town received a letter from “A Safer Road to Tomorrow” regarding the need for road repairs and suggesting support of a gas tax.  Comcast has paid their franchise fee to the Cable Committee and the Town in the amount of $22,991.37 each, representing fees due 7-1-06 to 12-31-06.  In the Selectmen’s information folder is a brochure for LGC-Antioch Institute, Merrimack Valley Planning Commission Annual Report, 2 articles from DRA newsletter, notice of Merrimack Valley Planning Commission meeting, letters reporting on Carbon Coalition vote to NH Congressional Delegation and the President, a letter sent to Senator Downing thanking him for attending the last meeting and passing along the Board’s support of HB907, a notice of East Kingston ZBA regarding a cell tower at 36 Giles Road and a copy of the Old Home Day Minutes.
M. Curran thinks it is a great idea to have the CART van at Old Home Day for people to view.  She is concerned with the van being parked in the handicap spot.  She does not want to see the limited handicap parking taken up by a parked vehicle.
J. Hoch continues reviewing correspondence stating that Representative Norm Major forwarded language of HB882, the area of particular concern was the removal of immunity of state and therefore, potentially the town.  As the bill is currently amended the language is no longer present.   He states that the Selectmen received a copy of proposed equitable education grants provided by Representative Norm Major.   He placed a copy of the “revisions to member agreement” for LGC-Property Liability Trust in their folders.  The proposed changes will be effective 7-1-07 if approved by the Directors of LGC.  Most changes are clarifications of existing language or reworking of language.  He invites the Selectmen to review the document for concerns.  At this time, he has not found anything of great concern.  He states that Senator Sununu’s community liaison was in the office this morning.  I took the opportunity to discuss the interest in rail service.  J. Hoch followed up with an email which was distributed to the Selectmen.
J. Sherman would like to follow up with a letter to Sununu’s office regarding rail service discussion.

J. Hoch states that the Selectmen received a letter on this topic from Chief Savage regarding the impact of commercial and residential growth.

D. Poliquin would like a copy of the previous letters from Chief Savage.

J. Hoch states that he met with the Library Trustees last week and they asked him to investigate possible alternatives for the investment and use of the Nelson Trust including advance payment of their share of the note.  He states that we may be able to reduce our payments in future years as well.

J. Sherman states that he is pleased to hear that the Town Manager and Library Trustees had this conversation.  This was something he has brought up in the past.

J. Hoch states that the Board of selectmen and Conservation Commission received notice from DES regarding wetlands compliance issues at 9 Birch Street.  He states that there is an upcoming seminar of Trust Fund Administration by the Attorney General’s office on June 20th in Concord.

J. Sherman suggests that we have representation from the Cemetery Trustees at the seminar.

Assessing:
J. Hoch presents a memo from Corcoran Associates regarding updating elderly exemptions for the spring 2007 bills, listing parcels with exemptions increased due to age of the property owner.  This is a regular update when someone reaches a new level based on age.  Seven were increased and two were decreased during updating when they realized they had been placed in the wrong bracket for the age of the taxpayer.
M. Curran asks when houses sell that have an elderly exemption on the property do we have a system to check this.
J. Hoch states that when a new owner takes over the property all the data fields are reviewed.

J. Sherman asks where we stand on the elderly exemptions from DRA.

J. Hoch states that he will look into locating this list.

Personnel:

J. Hoch states that we interviewed a candidate for Recording Secretary and she will be training with N. Carr next week.
Highway:
J. Hoch states that while the water line of Wentworth Avenue was being installed, they revealed a drainage pipe that had rotted.  It has been removed and we will be getting a price to reinstall the pipe concurrent with the rest of the work on the road.

D. Poliquin would like to know the location of this pipe.
J. Hoch states that he will look into this.

J. Hoch states that D. Garlington found a blocked drainage area and is looking into who is responsible for cleaning this.  The overtime costs during the recent storms are approximately $1,000 for wages, taxes & benefits for the Highway Department and approximately $600 in materials used.
J. Sherman asks if the storm produced any areas of weakness that we were unaware of.
J. Hoch states that there were no new areas of concern that developed.
J. Sherman states that he assumes that the amount budgeted will be spent to improve the trouble areas.

D. Poliquin states that the Highway Department did an excellent job working through the storm and clearing debris.

Police:
J. Hoch gives the Selectmen a copy of the Police Department’s first wave of crime statistics.  He states that there is a large decrease in assaults and criminal mischief.  The Police Department statistics are down 25% due to the department’s attention to the Town Manager’s request to more closely manage this.  We currently have one position filled with someone in the Police Academy and we may have another position later this year.  If this is filled with an officer needing training at the Academy, we will need to fill some of the staffing gaps with overtime.

J. Sherman states that it seems that it costs us money to cover the shifts when a Jr. Officer goes to the academy.  He asks if this is an obvious cost of turnover.
J. Hoch states  that this is one of the more expensive positions to fill in towns.

J. Hoch states that the Police Department has received two donations of equipment.  CW Keller donated a custom built filing system for the storage closet (estimated value $1,200) and State Line Pet Supply donated Have-a-Heart traps, leashes, muzzles & choke chains (estimated value $326.01).
M. Curran states that it is always nice to have people donate.  She asks how this type of donation comes about and if we have a policy in place regarding staff soliciting donations.
J. Hoch states that he believes it is through current relationships, however, he will research this.

M. Curran states that she would like to have a policy regarding solicitation of donations and specifically who is allowed to negotiate.
D. Poliquin states that donations come before the Board.  

M. Curran states that she would like to have a policy in place for solicitation of items.  She does not feel any staff as individuals should be asking for donations or gifts for the Town.

J. Sherman states that he is concerned with how far this would reach.  He sites the example of Wal-Mart donating popsicles on a hot day.

M. Curran states that it should state in their job descriptions that they are allowed to seek donations and at what amount this would be.  

J. Sherman asks if there is a problem that we are trying to solve.

M. Curran states that she would like to have something in place.  She is concerned with staff doing this.

J. Sherman suggests that the Town Manager speak to other Towns to see if they have policies.

M. Curran states that  she is concerned with how this Town runs.

J. Sherman states that he was suggesting the Town Manager look at the language of what other Towns have written to save time.

M. Curran states that she believes this should be outlined in job descriptions.

J. Sherman states that this should be a policy not in a job description.  He suggests that this be in the personnel plan.
D. Poliquin states that this is a good idea and believes this should be done.
Building:
J. Hoch states that M. Dorman and S. Savage conducted site visits at commercial properties on Route 125.  They reviewed items for section 220-17.2 of the Zoning Ordinances including: pavement maintenance, striping of parking, fire lane and directional arrows, handicapped parking signage and painted symbols, dumpster maintenance, landscaping and other site plan conditions.  In addition, reminders regarding displaying street numbers were part of the notices sent.

M. Curran asks why the Fire Department was not involved in the review.
J. Hoch states that his understanding is that the Fire Department is more involved in interior inspections of the sites.

M. Curran asks why the Police would be involved in the review.

J. Hoch states that signage becomes an issue when trying to enforce law.

M. Curran states that she does not see why Police helped with the inspections.  She believes that this could have been done by the Building Inspector.

Finance/Planning:

J. Hoch implemented a recommendation of LGC that the Planning Board authorize reimbursement of the General Fund for impact fee eligible expenses.

M. Curran states that she spoke with the Finance Director Lori Sadewicz and asked that copies be made for each Selectman asking for specific expenditures being broken down.

Emergency:
J. Hoch states that the Health Officer, Fire Chief and he attended a table top exercise in Derry for regional pandemic response.
Water:
J. Hoch states that the NHDOT will be holding a preconstruction meeting for Route 125 widening.  The Town has received the Use and Occupancy agreement for waterline on Route 125 in the vicinity of Old County Road.  This is standard language from NHDOT for waterlines.  The Town also received a copy of the Force Account Agreement with NHDOT for the Old County Road intersection work on Route 125.  The Town share is estimated to be $184,200.50, which is less than the initial estimate.  This will be paid from the waterline budget.

D. Poliquin asks if the labor costs are included in the Old County Road project.
J. Hoch states that he does not have that information tonight.  He has not seen an official agreement.

Consensus of the Board is to proceed with signing the Force Account Agreement with NHDOT.

ROCKINGHAM PLANNING COMMISSION:

Tim Moore reviews the frequently asked questions document from the Seacoast Metropolitan Planning Organization.  He states that the realignment will allow 1300 more hours to assist Towns with Planning.  This shows the amount of duplication that will be eliminated.  He is here tonight requesting approval from the Board of Selectmen to proceed.  He believes that there are 4 or 5 other meetings tonight that Representative’s of RPC are attending to discuss the realignment.  If they are approved, we will reach the 75% participation requirement.  There is no need to be concerned with allocations; there is no loss of funding.  Funding is all distributed by the State.  He states that the Technical Advisory Committee can be revised at the discretion of the newly aligned MPO.  We could end up with 2 or 3 Technical Advisory Commissions in an MPO to focus on local issues.  
►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to approve the realigning of the Salem-Plaistow-Windham and Seacoast Metropolitan Planning Organization.

VOTE: 3-0 U/A

Town Hall:

J. Hoch met with Don Sargent regarding an additional donation for the Great Hall.  J. Hoch was able to establish an account at Banknorth to receive the donation of stock with the assistance of Trustee of the Trust Funds Jill Senter.  He states that we are in the process of gathering more quotes and looking into as many options as possible.  There is an alternate ceiling tile that is up this evening for review.

J. Sherman states that the walls behind the stage are not equal to the front of the stage.  He asks that the Town Manager have staff mark off the walls for review.

Library:
J. Hoch met with the Library Trustees and discussed the wage and compensation program.  Their interest is in being part of the information gathering for health insurance this year, library capital projects being in the CIP and being included in the overall building maintenance program for the Town.

J. Sherman asked if these are positive changes.
J. Hoch states that we had a good and positive discussion.

Mileage:
J. Hoch states that the outstanding mileage costs from January 2007 which would be retroactive total $97.24.  The total budgeted for mileage and expenses across all departments is $26,767 and we have spent to date $1,448.52.  
►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to make the new IRS mileage retroactive to January 2007.

VOTE: 3-0 U/A

Nonpublic Minutes:

J. Hoch was researching a topic and found several sets of minutes needing to be unsealed.  He would like the Board to review these and get back to him with any concerns.

Condemnation of Land:
J. Hoch informs the Board that the State has initiated condemnation of land on Route 125 for a drainage area.  The Town received a notice from BTLA.

M. Curran states that L. Gil is eager to protect Kelly Brook.  During the storms last week she looked at Kelly Brook and saw the issue.
J. Hoch states that the specifics of the design need to be worked out.  The money is the same either way.  His recommendation is to let this take its course. 
J. Sherman states that it isn’t that we have objections with the condemnation of land.  It is that there was not enough information presented. 

D. Poliquin states that if we do not respond then they will address just compensation.

J. Hoch states that the amount is already listed in the original NHDOT document.

J. Sherman states that they are assuming that the objections would be the amount.  

D. Poliquin states that the way this is set up it does not allow for us to address our concern.

Safety Complex Committee:

J. Hoch states that the Safety Complex Committee has discussed alternate entrances to the safety complex separate from any future renovation plans.  The current solarium drops snow, ice and sheets of rain onto the front doors.  The suggestion is to move existing doors from the front to the side and remove the sidewalk in front of the solarium while adding at the sides.  Low bids would be $8,955.  The funds are to come from the Public Safety Complex Impact Fees.

M. Curran and D. Poliquin ask why the money would come from the Public Safety Complex impact fees.

M. Curran states that the impact fees are to be used for expansion or new fire equipment.

D. Poliquin states that if we were to expand the bid to include the interview room it would be a larger project.

J. Hoch states that the interview area renovation could be completed for $300 by removing some plumbing.

J. Sherman states that this entrance is a problem that needs to be corrected.  He does not believe that impact fees can be used.

M. Curran asks if the money is in the maintenance budget.
J. Hoch states that it is not.  He asks the Selectmen to set aside paying for this and asks if this plan is a reasonable approach.

J. Sherman states that when he was part of this committee several options regarding the expansion involved the entrance.

J. Hoch states that if we stay consistent with the current design it looks like this will not be renovated in the future.

J. Sherman states that this has been a problem for a while and he would like to see this resolved.  He does not see this as applicable to the impact fee ordinance.  He does not want to treat this as an emergency, he would like to plan and budget this.

D. Poliquin states that we have lived with this for all these years and he agrees we should budget for this.

Lawn Maintenance Contract:

J. Hoch states that the lawn maintenance contract was awarded to Cantone Landscaping.  The total bid was $18,360.  Other bids ranged from $19,677 to $22,650.  References were checked on the low bidder.
J. Sherman states that the previous company did a nice job last year and he would like to stress that Memorial Day, Old Home Day and concerts on the green are important days.

J. Hoch states that he met with Tony Cantone and stressed these dates and the expectations we have for the properties.

Garden Road Bridge:
J. Hoch states that he requested an update from Hoyle, Tanner Engineers on the status of the Garden Road Bridge.  They indicated that they are progressing quite nicely.  They have advanced the construction plan to a point where they may be ready to submit preliminary plans to NHDOT and the Town in the near future.  The Governor has proposed a budget that would increase Municipal Bridge Aid and if that passes, the NHDOT will have to decide how they are going to incorporate the additional funding into the program.

M. Curran asks when the state is going to pave Main Street.
J. Hoch will get a date.

Destination Imagination:

J. Hoch states that the school district has voted to give $3,500 to the Destination Imagination Team.  He has been reviewing the Board’s interest in supporting the team and two Executive budget lines could be used. The Miscellaneous line had $1,700 and the Event and Activities line has $1,000.  He states that he is fairly comfortable that the general purpose is in the budget and sufficient funds exist within these lines.  He raises the issue of precedent being set in making these sorts of donations.  He suggests that if the Board wishes to proceed in this way, that they establish an annual budget and request applications.  The applications could be reviewed quarterly and would ensure that the entire budget is not distributed early on.
M. Curran states that she has a concern that we are going to have more requests.  She states that we should have the funds set aside and have the applications on the website, cable and notify the schools.  Once we allocate funds this year we may not be able to assist others until next year.
►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to donate $250 for the Destination Imagination team to go to Tennessee.

J. Sherman states that he chose this amount because it is the application fee.  He states that it his intention to not have this be precedent setting.

M. Curran states that she feels bad for anyone else coming before us this year and she believes that it is easier to get funding for sports and there are other important activities.

VOTE: 3-0-0
J. Sherman states that he does not agree with notifying organizations of funds being available.  He would like to have requests be reviewed on an individual case.  In the seven years he has been on the Board he has only had this issue arise one other time.  

D. Poliquin states that he agrees with J. Sherman and does not want to increase workloads.

M. Curran states that this by no means is precedent setting and we will take each case one by one.

Street Cleaning:

J. Hoch states that he was questioned about roadside clean-up and would like information from the Board on the history of this type of event.

J. Sherman states that the Recreation Commission discussed this at their last meeting.   This is in the budget as Plaistow Pride Day and the commission is looking at doing this in the fall.

ZBA Appointment:

J. Hoch states that Roderick Cole would like to be reappointed to the ZBA for a 3 year term.

Beede:
J. Hoch states that James Chow at EPA informed him that the consent decree has been filed with 101 parties.  It will take several months for this to wind down and to initiate planning for work on the site.  Most likely we will not see physical work on the site until spring of 2008.
OLD BUSINESS:
Taped meetings:
M. Curran asks if the Cable Committee agreed to rerun the meetings.
J. Hoch states that they did agree and the Cable Coordinator Bob Carolan will be working this out.

Police Policies:

M. Curran asks about input from Town Council on the Police Policy.

J. Hoch states that this in progress and the Attorney recommended this go to the Insurance Company.
Committee Charters:

Discussion of Committee Charter research and this is in the works.

Assessing/Property Sales:
J. Sherman states that the sale price on 49 Plaistow Road is significantly higher than the assessment.  He questions why this is.
M. Curran states that there was a bidding war for this property and this is what the jump is.

J. Hoch states that our commercial assessment report may take a hit.  Some transactions are excluded because of this type of scenario.

Letter to the Board:

J. Sherman states that P. Bealo asked him to make sure that a letter he sent is read out loud.

J. Hoch states that the letter is in the correspondence folder for next week.

Planning Ordinance:

D. Poliquin states that he went to the Planning Board meeting Wednesday night because there were some issues being raised that he can see becoming a problem.  The elderly housing ordinance objective does not meet what the article is.  He feels we need to address the age requirements and he feels sections of the ordinance need to be rewritten.  He states that one of the builders did not want to build to accommodate ramps; he only wanted to build to accommodate lifts.  He suggests that we propose some amendments and perhaps have a special meeting to address this.
M. Curran states that the Planning Board did have a lengthy discussion with the developer.  She agrees the intent does not match the ordinance.  She states that J. Sherman brought to the Board’s attention some of the issues.  The Planning Board discussed that this ordinance fills a type of housing needed, but it may not fill the elderly housing piece.  She suggests a possible Special Town Meeting.  She states if you voted on the intent of the article you may not have understood the ordinance.  She would like to look at amending the article with new language, reverting back to the old ordinance or do nothing.
J. Sherman asks what would happen to the plans in process.

M. Curran states that nothing would happen because we have not accepted jurisdiction.  There has been preliminary discussions with 4 developers.  There is one developer that did apply when the original elderly housing ordinance went into effect.  

J. Sherman asks if the Planning Board has had discussions on revising the plan.

M. Curran states that the Planning Board has discussed this and is willing to wait until the fall.  She states that they were trying to find a happy medium and the ordinance does not reflect the intent.

J. Sherman asks if the Planning Board is receptive to rewriting this and asking for a Special Town Meeting.

M. Curran states that she can not answer for the Board.  She has heard from residents suggesting they wanted to petition for this action.  She states that all the affordable aspects were taken out of the ordinance.

J. Sherman asks if the Planning Board presented this request for a Special Town Meeting to the Selectmen.

J. Hoch states that the Planning Board holds hearings and then presents the zoning ordinance.
J. Sherman states that in the past the Selectmen were invited to the Planning Board Meeting and then this set the wheels in motion.

J. Hoch states that he does not believe the Planning Board needs to request the meeting.  The Selectmen are the only ones that can call the meeting.  Your shortest time frame from initiating this and getting a vote is 95 days.  
D. Poliquin states that this does not have to be an amendment.  The special meeting could change this or put a hold on the ordinance.

M. Curran states that the language of the ordinance is not consistent with the intent.  She is concerned that if we do not take our time and write this then we will be in the same predicament.  

D. Poliquin states that there is a group of citizens concerned with this ordinance and they are looking to see what we are going to do.  The Planning board is still going to have to deal with the issues.  He thinks it will be most fair if we amend this to read the way it was intended, placing a hold on this or reverting to the old ordinance.

J. Sherman states that he is not questioning that there is a group of citizens concerned.  He believes we should contact the Planning Board but he is not sure whether we should leave this open ended to allow the Planning Board the decision on how to handle this.

M. Curran states that one way or another the Planning Board will be making changes.  In that time frame many units could be built.  

D. Poliquin asks if we were to start the process would this alleviate the pressure on the Planning Board.

J. Sherman suggests that we reach out to the Planning Board in writing stating that we would be willing to have a special town meeting if they want to proceed with making an adjustment to the ordinance.  We have heard a lot of concerns from citizens, we have concerns and if the Planning Board wants to revise the ordinance we would support the Special town Meeting.  

M. Curran states that she did not see the interpretation that has been occurring.  She did not feel this way a few weeks ago but she does see an issue now.  

D. Poliquin states that the problem is that this is not a matter between the Planning Board and Board of Selectmen.  By not taking action he feels we are not operating with the citizen’s best interest in mind.  If we write a letter to the Planning Board and they do not meet for 2 weeks this could take several weeks to begin the process.  He believes the Planning Board does not have the authority to put developers off.  
J. Sherman suggests that the Planning Board adjust their agenda to include this topic.  This would allow the Planning Board to have a chance to meet before they take action on any plans.

D. Poliquin states that he wants to get the wheels turning on this.  He also wants the Planning Board involved but wants to act on behalf of the Citizens.  

J. Sherman states that he agrees that we do not need to wait for a petition from the citizens.  However, he wants Planning Board involvement.
D. Poliquin would like the Selectmen to schedule a special town meeting to address this.

J. Sherman would like to obtain legal advice on this.

J. Hoch refers to the regulations that were laid out by an attorney from the last special Town Meeting.  He states that at this time this Board should not suggest to the Planning Board to do this or do that.  He suggests that there needs to be staff time spent on this.  He would like to know when we need to determine our course of action.

M. Curran states that the last time the Board of Selectmen went to the Planning Board, jointly the Board discussed the issues and then the Selectmen met to make a decision.  She sees that we could do this again and it would only take 1 1/2 weeks.  She wants the Planning Board involved.
J. Hoch states that the Planning Board needs to specify their desire to amend this ordinance.
D. Poliquin states that if we state that we are going to call a Special Town Meeting to discuss the intent of the ordinance passed, then we could go to the planning board and see what their preference was.

J. Sherman states that he would like to get legal advice before doing this.  In the Chart issue we had everything in line, the ordinance was changed, the company did not come in and we did not get sued.

D. Poliquin states that he is comfortable with this.

M. Curran does not want any Board to feel that they are not important.

D. Poliquin states that we are here for the citizens of Plaistow not the Planning Board.

J. Sherman states that at the time of the last Special Town Meeting some citizens did not think the Board of Selectmen were moving on this.  However, we were getting out ducks in a row and it was successful.  The ordinance was changed, the company did not come into Town and we were not sued.

SELECTMEN REPORTS:
J. Sherman attended the Recreation Commission meeting.  The Vic Geary Center is going to be facing hardships at the end of the year.  The church that was renting pulled out and they lost that rent.  If we want to continue programming at the same level this is going to affect our programming.  He suggests that we place this on the Areas Selectmen agenda.  

D. Poliquin does not have a report.

M. Curran attended the Planning Board meeting.  There was a presentation and overview of the Fairway Oaks plans and a discussion with Dan Johnson on the Brandy Brow site, Ron Pica’s plans were discussed and this focused on ADA compliance and streams on the plan.  A letter was discussed regarding a budget committee rep sitting on the planning board.  It was decided that the Boards are represented on CIP and that this was the place to discuss issues.

J. Sherman states that not all those items would be brought up at the CIP meeting.

M. Curran states that the Planning Board does not have things to present until the last hour in the budget season.

J. Hoch states that we have a committee that could expand rather than remake all our Boards.

M. Curran states that S. Kalman received a driveway permit for Route 125.
J. Sherman states that Household Hazardous Waste Day is May 12, 2007.  He suggests placing this on the Lions Board out front of Town Hall.

J. Hoch states that he will do this and last years polling showed the newspaper was the most effective advertisement.

NONPUBLIC MINUTES:
►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to approve the nonpublic minutes of 4-16-2007.

VOTE: 3-0 U/A

ADJOURNMENT:

Meeting adjourned at 9:30pm.

Respectfully submitted,
Nicole Carr

Recording Secretary
Town of Plaistow ( Board of Selectmen
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